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Minutes of the eighteenth Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody

Held at 102 Petty France, Ministry of Justice 

23 February 2015

Attendees:

Andrew Selous
- Minister for Prisons, Probation and Rehabilitation (Chair)

Anne McDonald 
- Deputy Director, Offender Health & Mental Health Legislation, DH

Deborah Coles 
- Co-Director, INQUEST 

Dame Anne Owers 
- Chair of Independent Police Complaints Commission (IPCC)

Caroline Hacker
- Care Quality Commission (CQC) 

Juliet Lyon 

- Prison Reform Trust

Lord Toby Harris 
- Chair of the Independent Advisory Panel  

Nick Ephgrave 
- National Policing Lead, Custody 

Andrew Tweddle
- Coroners’ Society for England & Wales 
Fiona Malcolm 
- Executive Director of Operations, Samaritans 

Sue Berelowitz
- Deputy Children’s Commissioner (England)
Kate Davies

- NHS England, Head of Public Health, Military and Offender Health
Mike Durkin 

- NHS England, Director of Patient Safety
Nick Hardwick

- HM Chief Inspector of Prisons
Michelle Smith 
- Immigration Enforcement, Home Office (for Clare Checksfield)

HH Judge Peter Thornton QC - Chief Coroner
Ian Smith

- Independent Custody Visiting Association 

Frances Crook
- Howard League for Penal Reform 
Miv Elimelech 
- Home Office Police Integrity and Powers Unit
Digby Griffith 

- Director of National Operational Services, NOMS 

Rosie Hanna

- NOMS (for Mandy Jones) 
Rachel Atkinson 
- Deputy Director Reducing Reoffending, MoJ
Lord McNally

- Chair, Youth Justice Board
Nigel Newcomen 
- Prisons and Probation Ombudsman

Louise Bridson
- Children in Care, DfE (for Naomi Abigail) 
Christine Kelly 
- NHS England
David Burton 

- Programme Director Liaison and Diversion, NHS England

Mark Hammond 
- Chief Executive, Equality and Human Rights Commission
Laura McCaughan
- Head of Secretariat to Ministerial Council
Kishwar Hyde 

- Deputy Head of Secretariat to Ministerial Council (minutes)
Alice Balaquidan 
- Secretariat Support
Apologies
Clare Checksfield 
- Director of Returns, Home Office 
Professor Louis Appleby - Chair, National Suicide Prevention Strategy Advisory Group
Mandy Jones 

- Head of Equality, Rights & Decency, NOMS 
Val Meachin

- National Council for the Independent Monitoring Board 
Heather Hurford
- HM Inspectorate of Constabulary (for Dru Sharpling) 

Naomi Abigail 

- Assistant Director for Children in Care, DfE
Agenda Item 1: Welcome and apologies

1.
The Minister welcomed all attendees to the eighteenth meeting of the Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody and in particular Deputy Chief Constable Nick Ephgrave who was attending for the first time as national policing lead for custody.
2. 
Apologies had been received from Clare Checksfield, Professor Louis Appleby; Mandy Jones; Val Meachin; Heather Hurford and Naomi Abigail. 
Agenda Item 2: (i) Approval of minutes of the last meeting

3. 
The Board approved the minutes of the previous meeting held on 21 October 2014. 
(ii) Update on action points and matters arising (MBDC 135)

4.  The Minister noted that all actions were complete or were on the agenda for substantive discussion. There were two matters arising which would be covered at this stage. 
(b) Secure children’s homes – PPO investigation  (MBDC 136)
5. At the previous meeting, MoJ had submitted a paper updating Board members on progress with implementing the IAP recommendation to the Department for Education (DfE) that the PPO should investigate any future deaths in secure children’s homes (SCHs).  DfE had proposed in October that such investigations should be extended only to deaths of children placed for justice purposes.  Board members had rejected this proposal and had asked DfE to progress implementation of the recommendation in full. 
6. Louise Bridson explained that DfE had now prepared amendments to the Children’s Home Regulations which would require SCHs to allow access to the PPO to investigate the death of any child placed, for welfare or justice purposes. The draft Regulations had been laid in parliament with the aim of implementing the changes from 1 April 2015.  DfE would work with MOJ, YJB and PPO to support the delivery of the changes and to develop a Memorandum of Understanding with the PPO setting out the responsibilities of each organisation, including learning lessons. 
7. Both Nigel Newcomen and Lord McNally were pleased that this recommendation would be implemented in full. Lord Harris reiterated that this matter had first been raised by the IAP in 2011; nevertheless he was pleased that progress was finally being made. Sue Berelowitz thought that the Office of the Children's Commissioner should also appear on the list of organisations in the regulations to be informed about the death of a child and asked that DfE amend the regulations to reflect this.  Louise Bridson agreed to enquire with her colleagues as to whether the Office of the Children’s Commissioner should be included and to report back.
Action 1: DfE to enquire as to whether the children's home regulations should include the Office of the Children's Commissioner on the list of organisations to be informed if a child dies in a secure children's home.
(b) 
Immigration – HOMES training evaluation (MBDC 137)
8. Clare Checksfield had provided an update on implementation of Home Office Managing Escorting Safely (HOMES) training at the previous meeting and had agreed to report on its evaluation at the meeting in February.  She had provided a briefing paper in advance, which explained that the evaluation would take place in July 2015 at the end of the first full year of training.  They were planning to publish a redacted version of the training manual shortly after the evaluation.  Michelle Smith explained that there was anecdotal evidence from escort contractors which gave confidence that the training and guidance was operating well and that staff felt better equipped to handle escorts safely.
9. Additionally, on 9 February the Home Secretary had announced an independent review of the policies and procedures affecting the welfare of those held in immigration removal centres. The review, led by former Prisons and Probation Ombudsman Stephen Shaw CBE, would seek to identify whether improvements should be made to safeguard the health and wellbeing of detainees, and those being escorted in the UK and report in six months. 

10. Deborah Coles explained that she had asked at the last meeting whether data on use of force during escorts would be published. Michelle Smith advised that Clare Checksfield had acknowledged the concerns raised at the last meeting and had ensured that use of force data was included in scope for the review of immigration data which was due to report to Ministers in May 2015.   Lord Harris asked which parts of the training manual would be redacted and whether the outcome of the data review would be reported at the next meeting. Michelle agreed to take these questions back to colleagues at the Home Office.
Action point 2 – Home Office Immigration Enforcement to report on (i) the outcome of the internal review of immigration data (ii) confirmation of the sensitivities in publishing the HOMES training manual and a specific outline of the elements that are likely to be redacted.  
11.  Deborah Coles noted that action 17/2 from the last meeting – “Secretariat to liaise with MOJ Civil Legal Aid officials to explain Board members’ concerns about postponement of the meeting and to ask if this can be brought forward” - could now be taken forward as the judicial review in this case had been concluded.
Action point 3: Secretariat to arrange a meeting between Board members (INQUEST, Coroners’ Society and Office of the Chief Coroner) and MoJ Civil Legal Aid officials to discuss funding for families to be represented at inquests. (Secretary’s note:  this meeting has been arranged for 22 April 2015.)
Agenda item 3: Co-sponsors of the Ministerial Council on Deaths in Custody update on Triennial Review

12. On behalf of Mandy Jones, Rosie Hanna explained the purpose of, and timescales for, the triennial review of the IAP. She explained that the review would be conducted in accordance with Cabinet Office guidelines. The Ministry of Justice had confirmed that it would commence in the first quarter of 2015/16.  It would be undertaken independently of co-sponsors but MOJ officials would liaise at an early stage with the Panel and co-sponsors to ensure that they were involved appropriately.  
13. The review would take approximately three months to complete and it was anticipated to report by October 2015. The first stage of the review would be to consider whether the function of the IAP was still required, and if so, to identify the most efficient and effective way of delivering it. This would be followed by a submission to Ministers with recommendations and the outcome would be communicated by Written Ministerial Statement.  

14. Lord Harris’s term as Chair would finish at the end of September.  Co-sponsors would work with new Ministers to agree a way forward for future appointments. 

Agenda item 4: Learning lessons across all state custody (MBDC 138)
15. The Board agreed in October that it would be timely to discuss learning lessons in more detail to understand the arrangements in place across all custodial settings and to identify how thematic learning could be shared across organisational boundaries. Lord Harris explained that there had been criticisms of organisations for failing to learn lessons despite repeated recommendations from investigations and inquests. The Secretariat had gathered information from all Board members with responsibility for commissioning, providing and regulating places of detention to map the arrangements in place, and to inform the Board’s discussion. 
16. The key messages from the paper (MBDC 138) were that:

· all organisations had arrangements to identify lessons arising from deaths in custody; 

· the Chief Coroner’s office now published coroners’ preventing future deaths reports (known as Regulation 28 letters) and the responses by custody setting.  His office was not in a position to carry out systematic analyses of these reports to identify lessons that would apply across organisations.
· the Ministerial Board was the only structure in place to look across custodial sectors and was best placed to make arrangements to promote learning lessons.
· HM Inspectorates of Prison and Constabularies had arrangements in place to check on how recommendations made by the PPO and IPCC were being implemented.
17. Lord Harris thought there was a fundamental issue about how well lessons were being learned by operational staff/practitioners, acknowledging that although new policies and guidelines may be well-written, staff were likely to be inundated with instructions on a daily basis.  He suggested that Board members should consider whether organisations were using the best techniques for learning.  In terms of analysing lesson arising from the range of investigations and inquests, Lord Harris reminded the Board that the IAP had undertaken this role in relation to inquests in the past but was not resourced to provide this on an ongoing basis.  He suggested that Board members could consider enabling a working group of relevant organisations to undertake focused work that would suggest a mechanism for identifying learning that was relevant across organisational boundaries and to agree best practice in ensuring lessons are implemented to prevent future deaths.  
18. Deborah Coles supported the suggestion for a working group, and noted that this had been identified in INQUEST’s report on this topic 
 in 2012.  INQUEST had heard repeatedly from families who were frustrated that lessons were not being learned after the death of their family member.   INQUEST was of the view that an organisation should have responsibility for analysing and monitoring the implementation of lessons arising from investigations and inquests.  She hoped that the group would involve the relevant NGOs. 
19. The Minister noted that auditing performance was a different activity to learning lessons but that both were important parts of preventing future deaths. Kate Davies also welcomed the recommendation and stated that there was a lot of effort on learning lessons in a range of organisations which was not being pulled together. She explained that the NHS now had a systematic process for learning from clinical reviews into deaths in custody.  The Patient Safety and quality agenda was also feeding into commissioning.  
20. Nick Hardwick also agreed with the recommendation to bring together the working level leads on learning. He advised that Inspectorates had a unique perspective as they could synthesise lessons from a number of individual deaths with the complex picture across an organisation to develop inspection standards which would be applied consistently across settings.  He noted that it had been difficult for organisations to learn from good practice and that the narrative about ‘incidents’ meant learning felt defensive.  He wondered whether the National Preventative Mechanism, given its oversight across all places of detention, could potentially be used as a resource to support this agenda.  
21. Digby Griffith welcomed Lord Harris’ presentation.   He thought that NOMS was relatively good at learning lessons and bringing about changes in prisons, partly though investment in staff focused on this activity at a regional level.   He acknowledged that NOMS was less good at learning from other sectors. He was also mindful of the resources that may be needed to support another structure, which would need to be diverted from operational delivery, and questioned whether this activity was already part of the core function of the IAP and Ministerial Board. The Minister thought that any meeting would need to have a practical purpose and not be overly bureaucratic.  He thought it should be operationally focused and involve staff with a working knowledge of learning lessons in each organisation.  Nick Ephgrave confirmed that there would be appetite for this meeting from a police perspective and asked Board members to consider how any such arrangements engaged practitioners.   Anne McDonald acknowledged the importance of learning across organisational boundaries.  
22. Lord McNally thought that delays to inquests inhibited effective learning from deaths in custody and was struck by the number of times information sharing had been identified as a factor in death in custody cases.  He explained that the YJB had been restructured and was focussed on trying to learn lessons. He felt strongly that leadership from the top was necessary, that staff were working in difficult situations and needed to be fully supported by line managers in order to make good decisions on the information available to them.
23. Peter Thornton explained that analysis of preventing future deaths reports was not in the remit of his office nor was his office resourced to undertake the work. In terms of delay, he noted that inquests often waited for the outcome of PPO or IPCC investigations before commencing, but there had been improvement to timeliness of those investigations which helped to complete inquests.  Coroners were also required to report to the Chief Coroner on cases over 12 months, and the numbers of older cases were reducing. He went on to explain that all coroners provided a local service so when they were investigating a death in custody they were assessing a local situation and were not able to take account of a national picture.   Coroners were restricted to making reports that something should be done to prevent future deaths and were not able to make recommendations about exactly what should be happening.  
24. Andrew Tweddle stated that he had dealt with 110 death in custody cases and, like other Board members, had seen the same issues and failures repeated, which he found frustrating. As a coroner he tried to make a difference by writing reports to prevent future deaths but he was concerned that lessons needed to be learned quicker to ensure they were appropriately targeted.  He noted that the focus of PPO and IPCC investigations may be different to the matters a coroner thought were important and that delays in receiving those investigations meant valuable time was lost in gaining a full picture. 
25. Nigel Newcomen welcomed the suggestion for a working group.  He reported that since his tenure began timeliness of PPO investigation had improved so that 97% of all reports were now delivered on time. He thought a lot of learning was also extant; his office now produced Learning Lessons bulletins; ran seminars for prison staff and had improved mechanisms for working with the inspectorate.  However there was a limit to what regulators could do to ensure implementation.

26. The Samaritans were eager that the Board did not lose sight of good practice, in cases where detainees at risk did not take their lives. The Samaritans provided a valuable service and could make a difference, particularly if there was greater awareness amongst prisoners of the Listener scheme and staff promoted it.  Fiona explained that in prisons where the Listener Scheme was adopted at high levels, there was evidence of positive outcomes. The Children’s Commissioner made a plea for Directors of Children’s Services to be included in thinking about learning lessons, given their remit in relation to learning from serious case reviews of children.   Juliet Lyon stated that the original purpose of the Ministerial Board had been to keep a high level focus on learning lessons. Consideration of how to work with peer supporters and families was required in order to work more effectively on prevention.  
27. Lord Harris summarised the discussion by confirming that leadership on learning lessons would need to come from the Board.  However, a working group made up of those with responsibility for learning lessons would be the best way to develop the Board’s understanding of how it could make a difference, collectively.  

28. Mike Durkin explained that this context was different for health as NHS England Patient Safety collected 1.5 million moderate safety reports; 30,000 serious incident and 8000 incidents involving severe harm each year.  They were attempting to turn national learning into action at a local level.  This was be affected by the Duty of Candour requirements following on from the Francis Inquiry.  The NHS needed to become a learning system.  

29. Anne Owers agreed that cross-sector learning was important and thought there should also be focus on intra-sector learning because it was difficult to implement consistent changes across all police forces.  She thought it would be important to understand how lessons were disseminated, and to identify best practice.   
30. The Minister drew the agenda item to a close, summarising that it had been agreed that operational leads on learning should meet before the next Board, and consider how to involve practitioners in learning.  The IAP would lead on coordinating this piece of work and Lord Harris could report back on the outcome.

Action point 4: Lord Harris to coordinate a meeting of operational leads with responsibility for learning lessons to prevent future deaths.
Agenda item 5: Trends in Suicides

31.  The Minister stated that he had asked for an agenda item on statistical trends in suicide in the general population.  He had hoped this would inform the Board’s understanding of the broader context behind self-inflicted deaths in prison custody, which had been covered specifically at previous meetings.  He hoped the Board would hear from Professor Appleby on this important topic at the next meeting instead.   

CQC Annual Report on Mental Health Act 2013/14 (MBDC 139)

32. The Minister invited Caroline Hacker to present findings from the CQC annual report on the Mental Health Act in England in 2013/14, which had been published on 5 February. 

33. Caroline noted that sections of the report referred to data that was currently experimental.  The quality of the data had been challenging as in some cases providers had not reported in a timely way or had done so twice. CQC was working with NHS England and the Health and Social Care Information Centre (HSCIC) to pilot cross matching of information with the Hospital Episode Statistics and the Mental Health Minimum Data Set, which would help improve their data.   
34.  The latest report showed that there had been198 deaths in 2013/14 which was lower than the previous year, and included 126 natural cause deaths and 36 unnatural deaths. Caroline explained the CQC’s new approach to regulation which made use of Intelligent Monitoring to flag risks that deaths had exceeded expected levels. This would prompt regulatory activity.  Wider findings in the report included concerns about an increasing number of patients being detained further from home; some services were not routinely involving patients in their treatment; lack of adequate advocacy provision and continuing examples of poor practice on restrictive interventions such as seclusion.  

IAP Statistical Bulletin (MBDC 140)

35. Lord Harris updated the Board about the IAP’s annual statistical bulletin which was published on 9 February. It was produced by the University of Greenwich with advice from Panel member Professor Graham Towl, who had improved the quality of the analysis. The report was based on the calendar year and was a descriptive report on the number of deaths.  The Panel had difficulties with comparing trends between custodial settings given the differences between the data sets and base populations.

36. Headlines from the data:

· There were 523 deaths in custody in 2013, 30 less than in 2012.  

· Between 2000-2013 approximately 60% of all deaths were of detained patients and 30% of prisoners.
· 63% (331) of all deaths in 2013 were due to natural causes.  190 of these deaths were of detained patients.  
· The number of deaths of patients detained under the Mental Health Act reduced to 282 (from 341 in 2012).  
37. The longer term trends showed that the total number of deaths in custody had declined; broadly speaking they had increased in prison settings although some of this resulted from the rise in the age of the population. 
38. Digby Griffith provided updated figures from NOMS about deaths in prisons; there had been 68 SIDs in 2014/15 so far (compared to 72 by the same time in 2013/14); of these nine had occurred in 2015.  The number of SIDs fluctuated each month.

39. The main characteristics of those taking their lives were that they were male; older; on remand; often with an open ACCT and had spent a relatively short period of time in custody by the time of their deaths.  Digby stated that there was no statistical correlation between staff numbers and SIDs, and staff shortages were not identified as a factor in individual deaths.  However NOMS certainly saw the need for more staff at this point and by March 2015, 1700 additional prison staff would have been recruited. 
40. Digby explained that NOMS was working openly and wanted to find answers and to take action that would reduce SIDs.  This was a top organisational priority.    NOMS was concerned about increases in sick leave amongst prison staff.  Additionally, the impact of new psychoactive substances (NPS) was making the prison environment more violent and prisoners reported feeling less safe. NOMS was taking forward a package of work to bring the effect of NPS and violence under control.  NOMS continued to invest in developing peer support and would be reviewing how ACCT was being used to ensure it was effective.  Funding continued to be provided for regional safer custody managers to ensure best practice was followed at a local level.
41. Fiona Malcolm added that ONS figures showed an increase in suicide in the general population.  This was mainly due to an increase amongst men aged 45 to 59 and she noted that this group may be over represented in the prison population.  There was evidence that the economic situation was taking its toll.
42.  Frances Crook was concerned about deaths of women detained under MHA. She noted that deaths had decreased in the mental health sector but was concerned that older women who would previously have been detained may not be receiving adequate social care in alternative settings.  She accepted that suicide rates in general had increased but that the context in prisons was very different, particularly due to the special duties conferred on the state under Article 2 of the ECHR.  The Howard League was working with the Centre for Mental Health on identifying good practice in suicide prevention in the community and how this could be applied in custodial settings.

43.  Deborah Coles suggested that notifications of deaths of detained patients needed to be improved.  She thought that the NOMS use of ‘awaiting further information’ classification was good practice and that CQC should replicate this and reclassify deaths more quickly.
Action point 5: IAP to liaise with CQC about classification of cases in which the cause of death is not known and to discuss improvements to reclassification of deaths of detained patients. 
44. Anne Owers accepted that it would not be possible to produce a rate for deaths in all custodial settings but she thought it ought to be possible to produce a rate for deaths of detained patients.  
45.  Nigel Newcomen advised that the PPO would be publishing a report on the key issues in deaths investigated in 2013/14 (which would repeat a lot of the issues raised in their investigations in 2012/13). He asked for this to be tabled at the next meeting.

Action point 6:  PPO report on the key issues in deaths investigated in 2013/14 to be added to the agenda for next meeting.   

Agenda item 6: Work of the IAP

Harris Review (MBDC 141)
46. Lord Harris advised that the Review was looking into the self-inflicted deaths in prison of 18-24 year olds. They were focussing on issues such as vulnerability, effective communication and information sharing, safety, staff-prisoner relationships, family contact and staff education and training. In addition to in-depth review of the 83 deaths of 18-24 year olds, as well as four deaths of children under this age, they had considered evidence from a diverse range of sources.  This included 19 deliberative sessions; 24 oral evidence sessions; input from prisoners following a campaign on Prison Radio; research into staff attitudes and a literature review.  They had also looked at an analysis of data on deaths in prison dating back 30 years.
47. The review was now entering the final, challenging stages and had begun to assess the evidence considered over the last few months.  They were framing the structure of the report, and agreeing the emerging themes and recommendations. Lord Harris was confident that the report would be delivered by the end of March 2015.
IAP Update (MBDC 142)

48.  Lord Harris updated the Board on progress of work of the mainstream Panel:  

· The Panel had arranged a round table event for 23 March with custodial organisations, academics and charities, such as Mind, to discuss how staff could be supported to work with detainees with mental health problems.  The event would also explore ways in which staff mental wellbeing could be promoted to help build resilience.  

· The Panel had met with the Clinical Lead for the Health and Justice Information System to ensure requirements for information sharing between clinical and other staff were included.  

· The Panel were liaising with the College of Policing and ACPO about plans for national analysis of data on police use of force.  They had also collected data on use of Taser and other forms of physical restraint by police in mental health hospitals to inform development of recommendations for improved safety.

· Scoping work on equalities issues and deaths in custody was complete and the Panel were developing an agenda for workshops about key issues such as the disproportionate incidents of use of force on black males who were vulnerable due to mental health problems, and how to promote the use of de-escalation techniques.

· CQC had developed its approach to implementing the recommendation that the high numbers of natural cause deaths should be explored.  CQC had agreed to develop an indicator of premature mortality that could be tested during their intelligence gathering and inform risk based inspections, with the aim of reducing such deaths. 

Agenda item 7: Updates from members:

i. Liaison and Diversion programme (MBDC 143)
49. David Burton gave a brief background and update on Liaison and Diversion (L&D) services.   He explained that these focused on early intervention, assessment and directing offenders with mental health issues onwards to services that best suited their needs. These interventions were provided for adults and children in police custody and at courts. Implementation of Wave 2 of the programme would increase coverage to approximately 50% of the population from April 2015 and, subject to funding, there would be full coverage by April 2016.
50.  He noted that Street Triage was a different service; L&D was aimed at those suspected of having committed a criminal office, whilst Street Triage dealt with those who might otherwise be detained under section 136 of the Mental Health Act. However, where the two services worked alongside each other they complemented and supported each other for the benefit of service users. 
51.  He summarised figures from the first seven months of L&D trial schemes:

· 8,863 adult and 1,048 children and young people service users had engaged with the services.  
· The majority of adult cases were referred to L&D services by the police (53%) or police custody healthcare staff (7%).  
· A further 27% of cases were identified by the service’s own screening and identification procedures, indicating that the majority cases were being identified early in the justice process. 
· Case identification for children and young people followed a similar pattern.
· Significant numbers of adults were being identified as at risk of self-harm (17% of adults engaged up to month 9). This information was routinely shared with police and courts by L&D practitioners, and provided to prisoner escort services under the data-sharing agreements for each L&D scheme.

52.  Deborah Coles expressed concern about mental health service provision for children and adolescents and figures that showed children were being transferred a long way away from their homes.  Kate Davies explained that the L&D model was used for all ages although services were working with local partners to ensure its applicability to young people was effective.   Although he did not have specific figures, David stated that the all-age model had been effective at helping practitioners identified more appropriate services for young people more quickly than before.  Lord McNally wondered whether there was resistance from offenders or their families about being identified as having a mental health need.  David said they had not found such resistance.  Juliet Lyon wondered whether the threshold for access learning disability services was set too high.  David thought that where learning disability was identified, individuals were more likely to receive an appropriate service, more quickly.  Kate Davies thanked the members of the Board for being supportive of the scheme.
ii. Equality and Human Rights Commission (EHRC) Inquiry into Adult Deaths in Detention (MBDC 144)

53. Mark Hammond joined the meeting. The Minister explained that the board had already agreed to develop its approach to cross sector learning.  Mark had prepared a short handout on the Inquiry which he circulated to the Board. He was grateful to the many Board members who had contributed to the report. The Inquiry had looked at non-natural deaths in prisons, police custody and psychiatric hospitals between 2010 and 2013 and had focussed on Article 2 and Article 14 of the Human Rights Act.

54. The report made some setting-specific recommendations but there was also evidence of common problems in all three settings: mistakes were made repeatedly; staff had misplaced concerns about data protection; there was a failure to involve families in support for detainees; there was poor communication between staff and a lack of learning about preventing future deaths.

55. The EHRC had based their recommendations around four key areas:

· Learning lessons and creating rigorous systems and processes

· Training staff and getting the basics right

· A need for greater transparency, robust investigations and the involvement of families

· Organisations should use the EHRC’s Human Rights framework document, which set out steps to take in order to ensure Article 2 compliance.  

56. The next steps would be for EHRC to work with stakeholders to progress the recommendations; promoting the Human Rights Framework to help organisations meet their obligations and bringing key health sector stakeholders together to address gaps in data recording and analysis.
57. Deborah Coles alerted the Board to publication of the INQUEST report on deaths of detained patients on 11 February. She asked to table the report at the next meeting.

Action point 7: INQUEST report Deaths in Mental Health Detention: An investigation framework fit for purpose for substantive agenda item at next Board meeting.
Agenda Item 8: Date and time of next Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody

58. The next meeting was due to take place in June. 

59.  The Minister suggested, and Board members agreed, that the Secretariat should invite all three Ministers from the co-sponsoring departments to attend.

Action point 8: Secretariat to invite all Ministers to attend the Board meeting in June.
� � HYPERLINK "http://www.inquest.org.uk/pdf/reports/Learning_from_Death_in_Custody_Inquests.pdf" ��http://www.inquest.org.uk/pdf/reports/Learning_from_Death_in_Custody_Inquests.pdf� 
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